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High hopes for China’s tourism law

The Cruise Holiday 
Expo, the first of its kind in Hong Kong, was staged by the TIC at the 

new Kai Tak Cruise Terminal during 20-22 September, attracting about 
30,000 visitors (see “Feature”). The Expo being a huge success, the TIC is 
greatly grateful for the co-organisers (the Tourism Commission and the 
Hong Kong Tourism Board), the exhibitors (the participating cruise lines 
and member agents), the visitors (members of the trade and of the pub-
lic), and all those who have involved in the event. With the successful 
staging of the Expo, Hong Kong people’s interest in holidaying on 
cruise ships has certainly been aroused, and the potential of cruise 
tourism has become evident.

The Tourism Law is to take effect on 1 October this year in main-
land China, with one of its objectives being enhancing regulation over 
outbound tourism activities from the mainland, thus protecting the 
interests of travellers. Although the outbound market on the mainland 
is booming now, quite a number of problems need to be tackled such as 
“zero- or negative-fee” tours. For many years, the TIC has wrestled with 
these problems, which still need to be constantly working on even now. 
When the Tourism Law comes into effect, it is hoped that mem-
bers will all throw away their shopping-centric operations, and 
embrace new ideas in business so that mainland visitors can really 
enjoy their trips to Hong Kong.

The outbound levy rose by about 18% and the number of inbound 
tours from the mainland was up by about 15% on a year-on-year basis 
for the period between January and August this year. As far as com-
plaints were concerned, outbound travellers filed 8% fewer complaints 
in the same period, whereas complaints from mainland visitors surged 
by about 33%. Members should understand that a mere increase in 
sales does not mean healthy development for the market. Rather, a 
rise in turnover, coupled with a drop in complaint figures, is what 
really deserves praise and congratulation.

Five candidates are going to compete for four vacancies on the 
Board at this year’s Annual General Meeting (AGM) scheduled for 19 
November. In about two years’ time, the TIC will no longer perform its 
self-regulatory duties (see “Cover Story”). During this transition period, 
the importance of directors needs no further elaboration. Members are 
therefore urged to attend the AGM and vote for those who are their 

genuine representatives. 
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